RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
October Minutes 2020

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held remotely at 19.30 hours on Monday, 19th October 2020.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper and Mr Smith
Also present: Cllr Nick Chard, KCC and Mrs Penollar (Clerk)

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 21st September 2020 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
· Cllr Chard reported he was participating in the A25/A224 liaison group about using this route as a diversion when the M25 is closed. The group is asking for alternative diversion routes as well as control over speed of traffic and assessing whether M25 needs to be fully closed for planned work.
· Cllr Chard will continue to support the Chipstead Lane residents after Cllr Stewart provided an update of issues.
· The Clerk will forward past email correspondence in respect of dangerous trees along the public footpath beside the Infant school back to Cllr Chard for him to follow up.

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Co-option of two new members
· Amherst Hill bus shelter to be re-felted
· Fountain refurbishment
· Speedwatch will restart and Cllr Stewart will follow up past volunteers and arrange training for new volunteers on 14th November 2020.
· Testing accessibility for new website - not due until end of 2020
b. Highways
Street lights
Nothing to report
Footpaths and pavements
· The managing agent for Lakeside Place will remove the empty lifebuoy holders and put warning signs instead. As expected it will not keep replacing stolen lifebuoys. 
Street furniture
· The telephone box will next be used to promote Breast Cancer Awareness month.
· CJS Plants will put in two x 3 tiered planters on the central reservation on Aisher Way as previously agreed. Once these tiered planters are looking their best, Cllr Kennett will approach Tesco to ask it to pay for barrier baskets all the way along the central reservation area.
· Cllr Kennett is hoping to meet with the Kent Highways Engineer soon to finalise the location of the new railings at the bottom of Chipstead Lane.
Traffic and local parking
· Following another complaint about the dangerous parking at school drop off and pick up times, Cllr Chard has asked the Parish Council to arrange a virtual meeting between interested groups to organise thoughts and what can be achieved. Cllr Kennett will represent the Council.
Local business and services
· Donated clothing has been stolen from the charity bins at Tesco
c. Village Hall
The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· The fire safety check has been carried out with no issues identified.
· A planning application has been lodged with SDC, but with some extra unforeseen fees totalling £39.83+VAT to complete it. Additional drawings requested by Sevenoaks District Council will cost an extra £300+VAT to be undertaken by a local Architectural Consultant.
· The Clerk and a Riverhead resident have put up all the WW1 posters on the railings alongside the WW2 ones in preparation for Remembrance Sunday. There will be a notice asking a limit to 8 people in the garden at a time and for the current social distancing rules to be followed. Residents will be encouraged to spread out their visits during half term rather than just visiting on Remembrance Sunday. 
d. Parkland
· The loose stones on the boundary wall with Brittains Lane have been repaired.
· Cllr Himsworth reported that 5 volunteers helped to clear a bridge built up by children across the stream, cut down 2 rotten trees and removed ivy from the wall beside St Mary’s Drive.
· There was further clarification on the use of the Parkland for a pumpkin trail, which is being organised on behalf of the Pre-school. It is understood that the pre-school intend to pass some of the donations received to be used towards Parkland maintenance which will be very much appreciated. Cllr Smith has offered to keep an eye on the state of the Parkland whilst the trail is in place during the half term break.
· Ohlson Gardening have been asked to complete the English weave fencing now that the leaves are falling.
· A Parkland sub-committee meeting was arranged for 4pm 1st November.
· Cllr Smith will put up the bird boxes after half term.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· New allotment contracts and the invoices for the annual rent have been sent out by post this year. Most plot holders are now paying direct to the bank account.
· Some plots have been given up and Cllr Collins is working through the waiting list.
· The tree surveys have been received and the cost of the survey and the urgent work should all be covered by the budget. The Open Spaces sub-committee will review it and instruct the Clerk to let the tree surgeon know what work can be carried out over the winter.
· Cllrs Collins and Hooper have reviewed the new lease for the Scout site and need to go back with queries to the lawyer before discussing the changes with the Scout Group. 
· The Clerk has arranged for the stone pier at Alison’s Garden to be refitted.
f. Communications
· No breaches in in GDPR were reported.
· Cllr Hooper has distributed minutes by email of the Communication sub-committee meeting held by zoom last Thursday.
· The cloud back up provider and virus protection will be changed to Microsoft 365 Business. This is cheaper that using different providers and will give the Clerk access to updated word and excel packages. 

	6. MATTERS TO BE CONSIDERED BY THE COUNCIL
a. Motion to appoint a consultant to produce scale drawings of the proposed elevations showing the position of the 12 solar panel for planning permission at a cost of £350+VAT. LGA 1972 s.133
· The quote from a Westerham based Architectural Consultant, has been reduced to £300+VAT to produce additional drawings required by SDC planning department to validate the planning application for the solar panels. The benefit of the solar panels is to residents in the future, and use of reserves was discussed.
It was moved to appoint Glyn Doughty to produce scale drawings of the proposed elevations showing the position of the 12 solar panel for planning permission at a cost of £300.00+VAT funded from reserves.
b. Motion to appoint Mrs Julia Chamberlain to continue as Internal Auditor for Riverhead Parish Council. Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015 s5
· Julia Chamberlain has carried out the internal audit for the parish Council for the last 3 years and is happy to continue. Her background and experience was explained.
It was moved to reappoint Mrs Julia Chamberlain as Internal Auditor for Riverhead Parish Council.

	7. FINANCE
a. The list of payments to approve totals £6,968.46 which identified those invoices already settled was reviewed. Cllrs Collins and Kennett confirmed they have reviewed all the underlying invoices. Payments of over £500 to a supplier include £3,090.00 to CJS Plants for the winter planting and 6 months maintenance and watering and £631.02 to Sevenoaks District Council for the quarterly cost of the weekly emptying of dog bins and Parkland waste bins. The list was reviewed and approved by show of hands.
· It was also agreed that bills for the tree surveys for each allotment site, the fire safety check of the Village Hall and for the additional planning drawings for the solar panels can be settled if they fall due before the next meeting.
b. Review of the quarterly Finance report
· The Finance report had been reviewed by Councillors during the previous week and there were no queries.
c. Review the quarterly summary of payments over £500 
· The summary of payments to suppliers totalling more than £500 in a quarter was reviewed by Councillors during the previous week and there were no queries. The Clerk will publish it to the Council’s website in accordance with recommended practice.
d. Other matters for report
· The 2nd half of the precept was safely received and chairs for the sub-committees are asked to start progressing any remaining projects for which a budget has been allocated.
· All Chairman of sub-committees were reminded to arrange a meeting to prepare a budget for 2021/22. The Clerk has already distributed summaries of past budget and actual costs. The deadline for submitting a proposed budget is by the next meeting on 16th November. 
· The Finance Committee will meet once the Clerk has managed to consolidate all the sub-committee budgets and produce a full draft budget for the December meeting. The final budget will be approved as usual at the January 2021 meeting.
· In accordance with government guidance that office workers who can work effectively from home should do so over the winter, the Clerk has been asked to move back home to work. The Finance Committee will discuss the ‘working from home’ allowance permitted by HMRC to assist the Clerk with the extra costs to her due to working from home.

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
20/02506/HOUSE - 2 Uplands Close, TN13 3BP
20/02338/FUL - Miller and Carter Steakhouse, Amherst Hill TN13 2EN
20/02339/ADV - Miller and carter Steakhouse, Amherst Hill TN13 2EN
20/02517/FUL - Birchwood House, Amherst Hill Riverhead KENT TN13 3DS
20/02749/HOUSE - 5 Brittains Lane, TN13 2JN
20/02656/FUL - 112A Chipstead Lane, TN13 2AQ
20/02669/HOUSE - Tara 15 St Marys Drive, TN13 2AR
· Planning permission was granted for 12 Aisher Way, Cawdries Montreal Road, 1 Bridal 32 London Road
· Tree work in the conservation area is being carried out at 28 Chipstead Lane and 4 The Square. Work to a tree with a TPO is to be carried out at 116 Marlborough Crescent.

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· General correspondence continues to be distributed by email when received to the office email address.
· Sevenoaks District Council are looking for a volunteer from the Parish Council to act as a Community Connector work with the District to help people get clear information on how to stay safe, reduce the risk of getting and spreading the infection during the continuing pandemic. Cllr Hooper offered to do this role once the Clerk has confirmed that the main purpose is to distribute news using the Parish Council’s social media and other methods of communication within Riverhead. 
· Kent County Council are searching for volunteers to join the Covid-19 Community Champions Programme launched across Kent & Medway. This has been advertised on social media and the noticeboards.
· The KALC APM will be held virtually on Saturday 28th November 10am. Councillors were asked to let the Clerk know if they wish to attend.

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· The proposals for Remembrance Sunday based on current coronavirus rules from St Mary’s Church were discussed. Cllr Collins has offered to participate in both a physical and virtual services to represent the Parish Council. The ‘real’ service will be held outside the Church at the top of the steps where there is more space for social distancing than in the Village Hall garden and the church is researching the necessary risk assessments/ health and Safety requirements for this.
· It was suggested that the 11am service could be livestreamed using youtube and the Clerk will investigate whether there is enough reception to use a mobile data network. 
· The Clerk was asked to follow up Kent Highways to find out when the drains will be cleared in Riverhead.
· A Speedwatch session was booked for at 9.30 on Monday 26th October.



The meeting closed at 8.35 pm
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